
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G000231

SHARON STEELE CLAIMANT

GGNSC ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES RESPONDENT

CHARTIS CLAIMS, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED OCTOBER 5, 2010
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Arkansas.
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 8, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 26, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

June 1, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant fell on January 7, 2010, and sustained an

injury to her left upper extremity.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s injuries to his face and

upper extremity on January 7, 2010.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from January 8, 2010, to

February 22, 2010.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she fell at work
on January 7, 2010 and sustained injury to her
face and left upper extremity.  The Claimant
contends that she was on paid break and that
therefore her injuries should be compensable
under the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from
January 8, 2010 until February 22, 2010 and
reasonably necessary medical treatment.

The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant fell in the company parking lot
while on a break.  She went to the parking lot
for personal reasons.  She has no job duties
in the parking lot.  She was not performing
employment services at the time of the
accident.”

The claimant is a fifty-one-year-old woman who is employed by

the respondent as an insurance specialist.  Her duties included

contacting insurance companies to verify coverage on elderly

patients.  The claimant would then contact the admission department

at another facility to give them the information she had collected.
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The claimant works at a desk that is inside of a cubical

structure.  It was the claimant’s testimony that she is allowed two

fifteen minute breaks per day.  One of these breaks can be taken in

the morning and one in the afternoon.  However, there appears to be

no set time for breaks other than one in the morning and one in the

afternoon.

Both of the breaks are paid, but the employee is not allowed

to leave the premises during the breaks.  The claimant testified

that in order to take a break you must notify your “backup” that

you are going on break and put a break sign up to notify others

that you are on break.

The central question in this matter is whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her left arm and face on January

7, 2010.  There is no dispute that the claimant fell and has some

injury at least to her left upper extremity on January 7, 2010.

The question is whether the claimant was performing employment

services at the time of her fall.

The claimant was on a fifteen minute break as has previously

been described.  She followed all of the procedures to initiate and

take that break.  The following is testimony of the claimant on

direct examination regarding the events that occurred on her

January 7, 2010, break:

“Q. Okay, did anything unusual happen to you
on January 7, 2010?

A. I slipped on some ice.

Q. Where were you when you slipped on that
ice?
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A. I was coming back into the building on
break.

Q. Were you - where had you been?

A. I had went to the parking lot to my car.  I
needed to get the insurance, well not the
insurance, the VIN number for my car that my
brother had bought me.  Cause I couldn’t get
the insurance on it because he had bought it
and he had put it in his name and he needed
the VIN number that morning.  So I told him I
would go get it and call him back with it.  So
I took a break and I was on my way back when I
got almost to the door I slipped on some ice.
I tried to break my fall and I couldn’t....

...A. I had the paperwork that I needed to
call my brother back, so I was going back into
the building to get back to my desk.  I would
of still been on break, cause I’m allowed 15
minutes, and when I almost got to the front
door I slipped on some ice.

Q. So you were headed back to your work
station?

A. Yes, back to my work station.  Yes, sir.”

On cross examination, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding the reason she went to the parking lot and what

she had planned to do with her remaining time on break if she had

not fallen on the ice:

“Q. Okay, and you retrieved this information
to help you get insurance on your personal
vehicle?

A. Correct.

Q. Had you - that’s the only reason you went
out to the parking, an icy parking, isn’t it?
You wouldn’t have been out there for any other
reason, would you?

A. No, I mean, that’s what I - I had to have
that this morning because he had called me
when I got to my desk.
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Q. Okay.

A. Had he called me before then I wouldn’t of
either been - I would have been at home,
headed to work, but I was at work when he
called.

Q. Now this didn’t take your full fifteen
minute allotment for your break, is that
right?

A. No, it did not.

Q. It just took a few minutes?

A. A few minutes and once I got back, had -
once I had - if I had made it back inside I
would still had some time left on my break to
call him, which is that - we get to make a
personal call we do it on our break.

Q. Okay.

A. So I would have had time to do that also.

Q. So had you made it back in the building you
were going to stop and place a call to your
brother?

A. Correct.

Q. And give him that information?  Is there a
place where you take a break inside the
building other - is there a break room?

A. There’s a break room or you - there’s - or
you - once you step out of your cubicle and go
down the hallway a little bit there’s a foyer
you can sit in that foyer or you can just step
down to the next floor.

Q. So you were going to go back to continue
the rest of your fifteen minute break at some
place other than at your cubicle?

A. I probably would have gone back to my
cubicle, but my break sign would of still been
up cause I still would have been on break.

Q. So you can still just sit there and take a
break?
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A. Correct.

Q. Okay, but your purpose of going back into
the building to continue your break and take
care of this business that you started in the
parking lot?

A. Correct.”

It is clear from the credible testimony of the claimant that

she was not involved in any activity that would have directly or

indirectly benefitted the interest of her employer at the time of

the fall.  The claimant was on a personal mission to get insurance

on a personal vehicle.  She was returning to her workspace after

retrieving the information she needed, but the return to the

workspace was for personal reasons as well.  Her own testimony was

that she would have continued her effort to get insurance on her

personal vehicle by placing a call to her brother from her work

space.  It is the burden of the claimant to prove that she was

performing employment services at the time she fell.  Here, the

claimant has failed to do so.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 26, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed June 1, 2010, are hereby accepted as fact.
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2.   The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she was performing employment services when she

fell on January 7, 2010.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury when she fell on

January 7, 2010.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


